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	Ein cyf / Our ref: 483/20/FOI 


	Dyddiad / Date: 16th April 2021



Further to your request for information dated 30th January 2021, and the response we released on 23rd February 2021, it has been brought to our attention that the data we provided was incorrect.  Please accept our sincere apologies for this and find below revised response.
Your request:
Under the Freedom of Information Act, I request that you provide me with the actual number of deaths in Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board (BCUHB) due to Covid-19, from the period 1st of March 2020 to 31st of January 2021. 
I would like to clarify that I require the number of deaths that were directly from Covid-19 as the cause and not Covid-19 deaths with contributing factors.
Our response:

Provided in the table below are the number of deaths which occurred in our three main acute hospital sites between 1st March 2020 and 31st January 2021, where COVID-19 was given as the only cause of death i.e. no contributing factors.  

Please note that we have provided the data for 1st March 2020 onwards as this was when the first death was recorded due to COVID-19 within BCUHB.

	Acute Hospital site
	Number of deaths

	Ysbyty Gwynedd
	5

	Ysbyty Glan Clwyd
	9

	Wrexham Maelor Hospital
	24


In accordance with the Freedom of Information Act 2000, this letter acts as a Refusal Notice under section 17 of the Act.

The Health Board can confirm that cause of deaths occurring in our community hospitals are not recorded electronically. In order to gather this information we would have to carry out a specific exercise of reviewing the Medical Certificate Cause of Death (MCCD) books for each community hospital to establish whether COVID-19 was the sole cause of death i.e. with no contributing factors. We have established that to comply with your request would exceed the appropriate costs limit under Section 12 of the Freedom of Information Act 2000. This is currently £450. In reaching this decision we estimate that it would take staff approximately 38 hours to review the information. This figure is based on a timescale of 5 minutes per patient death, there being 465 deaths between 1st March 2020 and 31st January 2021 in our community hospitals. Therefore, to obtain the data would work out at approximately 38 hours @ £25.00 per hour (cost permitted under the Act) = £950. As you will be aware this is not an exemption which requires us to consider the application of the public interest test.

Under our obligation to advise and assist, we have provided the website link to Public Health Wales (PHW) where you will be able to access further information on the cause of death by location.
https://phw.nhs.wales/topics/latest-information-on-novel-coronavirus-covid-19/
For future reference, please also see the following link to our disclosure log in which we have a section specifically for Covid-19 requests: 

https://bcuhb.nhs.wales/about-us/requests-for-information/foi-disclosure-log-2020-21/covid-19-foi-requests/
Important notes on this Freedom of Information response.
It is important to note that the number of people with COVID-19 as the only entry on their certificates of death is small, and does not represent the number of people whose cause of death is as a direct consequence of COVID-19, which is significantly higher. 
 









We welcome correspondence through the medium of Welsh

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth drwy gyfrwng y Gymraeg


